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August 23, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

In June 2002, King County, the City of Seattle and Sound Transit entered into an agreement regarding the design, construction, operation and maintenance of the Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel.  This agreement has provided the framework by which parties have jointly managed the reconstruction of the Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel to make it ready to support rail operation.  This agreement identified a set of projects that were required to support downtown Seattle during tunnel closure along with the financing and project management systems required to implement them. 

The attached ordinance would amend this Interagency Tunnel Agreement.  Specifically, the attached ordinance would approve the removal of the Ninth Avenue transit contraflow lane.  Comparable legislative action is pending at both the City of Seattle and Sound Transit.  Per Section 10.9 of the Tunnel Agreement, all three parties must approve this action in order to remove the Ninth Avenue transit contraflow lane.

The Ninth Avenue transit contraflow lane, installed in conjunction with the closure of the Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel, was one of five primary mitigation projects.  These five projects were as follows:

1. Third Avenue peak period traffic restrictions

2. Fifth Avenue South transit contraflow lane

3. Olive Way transit priority improvements
4. Prefontaine Place South reconfiguration

5. Ninth Avenue transit contraflow lane

The design and implementation of the five primary mitigation projects, along with all of the other projects and programs funded under the Tunnel Agreement to mitigate the closure of the downtown tunnel, were overseen by the Interagency Monitor and Maintain Committee.  This group was charted under the Tunnel Agreement to manage all of the tunnel closure related work and to monitor the performance of the transit and transportation network in downtown Seattle during the period of tunnel closure and for up to one year after tunnel reopening.  The Monitor and Maintain Committee includes representatives from King County Metro, City of Seattle, Sound Transit, Pierce Transit and Community Transit.  This group has issued six progress reports to date, with the seventh and final report due in January 2008 after the tunnel reopens for service.

Per the terms of the Tunnel Agreement, improvements funded under this agreement were to remain in place and in effect until at least one year after light rail revenue service had commenced in the tunnel.  After this one year post-revenue operation and until such time as Sound Transit operates light rail service to Northgate, the City of Seattle could modify or remove these improvements only if such changes did not degrade downtown bus service performance levels.  The City of Seattle committed to confer with King County and Sound Transit prior to making any such changes. 

The Tunnel Agreement further stipulates that these measures can be removed or modified at any time if the parties agree on the proposed changes.  For the five primary mitigation projects, the legislative bodies of the three agencies must approve any change.  Changes to all other improvements that were not defined as primary mitigation measures can be made by agreement of senior management at each agency.

The purpose of the northbound contraflow lane on Ninth Avenue between Olive Way and Stewart Street was to enable Metro to continue to stage coaches at the Convention Place Station (CPS) while the tunnel was closed.  In order to accomplish this use, coaches needed to have a dedicated egress point from CPS to Stewart Street for service to and from South and East King County.  In conjunction with the new contraflow transit lane on Ninth Avenue, new bus stops were established to replace the zone that had to be closed within CPS. 

Now that the Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel will be reopening in September, there will be no need for buses to exit CPS northbound onto Ninth Avenue and therefore no need for the northbound contraflow lane.  The fly-over ramp at CPS which allows for an exit onto Terry Avenue or eastbound onto Olive Way will be reinstated.  Access into CPS from southbound Ninth Avenue will continue. 

There was always an understanding among the parties that the Ninth Avenue contraflow lane was a temporary facility and would not be required after the tunnel reopened for buses.  Restoration of Ninth Avenue to its pre-tunnel closure condition will also result in the restoration of some on-street parking.  Businesses adjacent to the contraflow lane are supportive of this change. 
No changes are proposed to any of the four remaining primary mitigation projects at this time.

If you have any questions regarding this proposed ordinance, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619, or Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development Section, Metro Transit Division, at 206-263-3109.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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Ross Baker, Chief of Staff



Nancy Glaser, Policy Staff Director
Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget 

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Jim Jacobson, Deputy General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development Section, Metro Transit Division, DOT

